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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

January 11, 2007
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, Nixon, and Schultheiss. 

Absent: Commissioner Beatty

 1. Approval of agenda

The agenda was adopted without objection.

 2. Special Orders/Election of Officers
1. Swearing in of Commissioners Fengler and Nixon by Councilmember Tommy Wells

2. Nomination of Commission Officers

ii. Chair

Commissioner Alberti Nominated Commissioner Fengler, seconded by Commissioner Holmes, Approved unanimously
iii. Vice Chair

Commissioner Schultheiss Nominated by Commissioner Holmes, seconded by Commissioner Mack, Approved unanimously
iv. Treasurer

Commissioner Marshall Nominated Commissioner Alberti, seconded by Commissioner Holmes, approved unanimously
v. Secretary

Commissioner Holmes nominated by Commissioner Schultheiss, seconded by Commissioner Alberti, approved unanimously
3. Nominations for Committee Chairs were nominated as a block for each standing committee.  
The following nominations were submitted for consideration:
ii. Alcohol Beverage Licensing – Mary Beatty
iii. Economic Development and Zoning – Drew Ronnenberg
iv. Public Safety – Stephanie Nixon
v. Community Outreach – Elizabeth Nelson
The committee chairs were approved unanimously.
4. Committee Chairs – Working Committees
Nominations were made to reestablish the following subcommittees:
ii. Transportation and Public Space

Motion: Commissioner Schultheiss moved that a Transportation and Public Space Committee be established for a two year period.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes, and approved unanimously
Election of chair
Motion:  Commissioner Schultheiss nominated Omar Mahmud as Chair of the Committee, It w as seconded by Commissioner Alberti and approved unanimously.
iii. Schools and Libraries Committee

Commissioner Fengler asked about the establishment of a Schools and Libraries Committee for a two year period.  No Commissioner moved the establishment of the committee, and it was discontinued. 

5. Appointment of Committee Membership
A slate of citizen candidates was submitted for the following committees.  They were approved unanimously. (list attached) 
ii. Alcohol Beverage Licensing

iii. Economic Development and Zoning

iv. Public Safety

v. Community Outreach

vi. Transportation and Public Space

 3. Minutes

The minutes for the December meeting were adopted without objection

 4. Community Comments
Vanessa Ruffin spoke about the problem of vermin control, and urged the City to come up with standards on vermin control, which don’t currently exist.

Hiram Brewton, the new Ward 6 Neighborhood Services Coordinator, introduced himself, saying that he lived on Tennessee Avenue, and was available at 727-7975, e-mail: hiram.brewton@dc.gov .

 5. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Marshall reported that there were about 17 people at t\his last SMD meeting, and the issue discussed included parking noise, public urination and enforcement problems in the entertainment district, as well as rodent and roach problems being caused by restaurants’ with uncovered garbage hands.
Commissioner Holmes reported that he had a backlog of issues remaining from Cody Rice’s departure and he is working to catch up on them.  He reported that the ANC had lost its appeal in the Apple Tree case by a 4-1 vote.  BZA sustained the object ion of the applicant to the ANC’s appeal.  He said however, that it will be at least six weeks before the decision reaches DCRA, giving the ANC time for sadditional action.

Commissioner Schultheis reported that Pfish Tea is being sold to Joe Englert, and the license transfer goes before the ABC the third week in January.  He also reported that the owners of Chuck-U-Chicken are putting a lounge and club on the second floor of the building.  There is concern about increased parking, and noise between 11:00 pm. And 4:00 a.m., when the club will close.  He suggested that people who are concerned should attend the next meeting of the ABL committee.

Commissioner Fengler reported on the status of several properties in his SMD:

 Sherwood Rec Center: There are lights needing replacement on the G Street side, a missing letter on the sign, the fence next to the parking lot and basketball court needs repairs and a fallen tree needs to be removed.  He is working with the new director and maintenance manager, but efforts seem to be stalled.  He’s working with Marcus Ellis, Ward 6 DCPR Manager, Marcus Ellis, to get a timeline on repairs.
710 10th Street NE and the H Street Moratorium are elsewhere on the agenda

Pickford Place/701 Block of G Street.  He reported an upswing in crime on the black, including a robbery, and drug dealing in the alley running east and west between Pickford Place and 8th Street.  He said he is working with MPD to provided\e additional focus on the street.

Text amendment to eliminate amplified speech.  He reported he is working with Councilmember Wells to set up a meeting with Councilmember Mary Cheh, who has oversight over the issue.

616 11th Street.  There is apparently drug dealing taking place on the property.  He is working with PSA 102 and MPD to develop a strategy for dealing with the problem.
1123 H Street NE.  He reported he is working on a voluntary agreement with Commissioner Beatty for the proposed new club above the restaurant.

  1320 G Street NE: He reported that there is after hours work going on, and had DCRA send an inspector.

630 10th Street NE: He reported that he is still wants fro a response the letter the ANC sent last month.
1125 G Street NE: The contractor was fined for violating public space by installing an electrical box not affixed to the house. A non-attached box requires a public space permit.

612, 614, and 616 11th Street NE: He reported that there was illegal dumping in the alley behind those houses, and he is working with Bernice Bush of the Ward 6 office, but the dumping continues.

Commissioner Alberti reported that there would be an open house for its pre-school on Friday, February 9 from 9:30-10: 30 a.m.  He also reported that the permit problem with 1425 North Carolina Avenue had not been resolved, and there would be a BZA hearing on January 30th.
Commissioner Mack thanked DPR for keeping the lights opera ting at the Rosedale Rec Center.  She said that WASA had replaced all the fire hydrants in her SMD.
 6. Community Presentation:  Question and Answer Session with Council Member Wells
Councilmember Wells began by saying he had a very full plate working with an energetic Mayor.  He said he was working closely with Lisa Raymond, his replacement on the School Board.  He thanked Commissioner Nixon for putting together the Crime Summit.  He mentioned that the new construction is bringing up all the rats and people have to make sure their garbage is covered.

He said he was going to be Chair of the Human Services Committee, and that Adam Maier, a longtime Council staffer, would be his Committee Clerk.  He said he asked to be on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs because of the number of issues in Ward 6.

He reported that he has started working on the noise issue on 6th and H Streets, and let both the minister a\s and unions know that he will be introducing legislation, on which he is working with Councilmember Cheh who is a professor of constitutional law.  He will have something to introduce within ten days. The unions are prepared to oppose any bill.
Commissioner Marshall asked about having a police presence on the north side of H Street.  The Councilmember said that he has briefing set up with Police Commissioner Groomes and he will ask her about deployment of officers in that area.  He said he will be setting up a monthly coffee hour at Siddamo so these issues h\can be discussed.

Commissioner Schultheis commented that Parks and Recreation needs lots of improvement, that here is poor maintenance in the parks.  He said there needs to be a balance between the needs of dogs and the needs of kids, and the creation of dog parks seems to be s tuck in an inter-agency review.  The Councilmember spoke about the massive land transfer to DC from the federal government, and it provided an opportunity to review the status of local parks. The Commissioner also raised the question of visitor parking in the area.  Councilmember Wells said he had talked with DDOT, which is working on new plans for parking permits, including downloading permits or selling booklets of visitor permits. It is an issue still being worked on.
Commissioner Fengler asked about the streetcars for H Street, and the Councilmember said he mentions them every time he sees Dan Tangherlini.

Commissioner Alberti said that the BZA has its own interpretation of the zoning laws, and said he would like to brainstorm with the Councilmember to see how the zoning laws can be changed.

Commissioner Mack asked about the Department of Parks and Recreation, and particularly the condition of the Rosedale Rec Center.  The Councilmember said he is committed to a new Rosedale Rec Center.

Vanessa Ruffin asked about the proliferation of housing, and asked when a critical mass of housing will have been achieved.  The Councilmember responded that there are areas, such as Southwest, where there can be more housing.  He said that 400,000 people come to work here, but don’t pay taxes, and the District has a great deal of untaxable land, so there is pressure to do infill development.  There is a need, he said, for family-based housing, and there should be more Workforce housing, and more people living downtown.

Drew Ronnenberg asked about the vacant properties on H Street and said he was working on a catalogue of those properties.  Councilmember Wells said he wants to go property by property and bring in the owners and tell them they’ll be fined, and remove the prospect of speculators.  The zoning overlay should be held to 100% he said.  Mr. Ronnenberg said that there are existing renovations that are not observing the overlay, and was told that there should be a thriving, healthy streetscape.

In answer from a question about Apple Tree School from a resident, he said that there should be public input when charter schools decide to open.  There are more charter schools per capita in the district than anywhere else.  Charter schools were mandated by Congress, and if he has to go to Congress to get changes in the chartering process, he will, particularly since this is a different Congress.  Mr. Alberti added that the Council and agencies have very little control, and there should be more direct oversight.
 7. Officer Reports:
Treasurer
Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $19,014.37, and that the savings account balance was $4,162.92.  There was an interest payment to the savings account of $1.29.  There were disbursements of $120 to Roberta Weiner for transcription of minutes (Check #1293); $203.28 to Kinko’s for copying (Check #1292; and $498.21 to Politics & Prose (START grant) (Check #1294), leaving a balance of $18,192.88 in the checking account, and $4,162.92 in the savings account.  Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion:  Commissioner Alberti moved that the ANC approve the expenditure of $25 for the ANC Security Fund.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes and accepted without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.
Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that Kinkos privileges be extended to ANC Committee Chairs, and they be given their own cards.  It was seconded by Commissioner Schultheis and approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that the expenditure of $8.77 be approved to reimburse the Chair for registered mail.  The motion was approved without objection.
 8. Committee Reports

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing 
The committee held no meeting in December, but Commissioner Alberti announced that the ABC hearing on the H Street moratorium would be held on January 117th, and urged members of the community to attend.

Economic Development and Zoning
122 15th St. NE. ( BZA 17570) 
Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC send a letter of support for a variance to allow conversion of the basement property at 122 15th St NE to general office use subject to the seven enumerated restrictions and an additional restriction the site not be used for a drug treatment center.  Amendment: Commissioner Alberti offered an amendment to limit business to 16 customer visits per day.  The amendment was accepted and the motion passed without objection.
Improving Access to the DC Municipal Code and the Transparency of DCRA Permitting.  

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to the Mayor's office to request that the current DC Municipal Regulations be made available online and updated as the Regulations change.  The letter should include that the Code be available in a text searchable format; and that the ANC send a letter to the Mayor's office to request that building permits and building plans be publicly available online in an easily searchable format and that Certificate of Occupancy applications and permits be available online in an easily searchable manner.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes.  Amendment: Commissioner Alberti moved to amend the motion to include a request that ANCs be given advance search privileges free of charge.  The amendment was accepted, and the motion passed without objection.
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
Grant to the Health and Medical Science Academy at Eastern High School

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC accept the recommendation of the Community Outreach Committee and approve funding a grant request in the amount of $3,075 to the Eastern High School PTA to pay for equipment and supplies needed to support the Health and Medical Sciences Academy students in their participation in Health Occupations Students of America’s National Leadership Conference.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti.

Elizabeth Nelson introduced Craig English, the program’s director, and talked about the success of the program under his direction.  She said the program now has 60 students, a significant increase.  The motion passed without objection.

Commission meeting locations and schedules.
Ms. Nelson requested that Committee chairs provide their meeting locations and schedules to Ms. Nelson immediately following the January ANC meeting so that the information can be included in the Fagon Guide ad for 2007... 

Commission Flyers. 
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC approve funds to reproduce ANC flyers, not to exceed $1,000, for Commissioners to distribute within their SMDs and for Committee chairs to provide at their meetings.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, and passed without objection.
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Community Outreach Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety
Citizens 1D Crime Summit.  
Committee Chair Stephanie Nixon reported on plans for the 1D Crime Summit she has organized.  It will be on Saturday February 3rd, from 10 a.m. to 3:30 pm and will feature public officials, including Commander Diane Groomes, and Councilmember Tommy Wells. Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC send a letter endorsing this event to other ANCs in Ward 6 and ANC7D01, urging their attendance and publicizing of the summit.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler and passed without objection.
Court Reports on ANC 6A website.
Commissioner Nixon reported that people had objected to having the court reports on the ANC website because of privacy concerns.  However, she feels that the ANC should maintain those records, as they are not kept by the Attorney general’s office for more than a yea r.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved to accept the Public Safety Committee’s recommendation that all court reports be saved to a DVD-ROM, and a link be provided to the US Attorney’s office website for current information.  It was seconded by Commissioner Nixon and passed without objection.
Commissioner Nixon moved acceptance of the Public Safety Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Transportation
One-way sign on Tennessee Ave NE.  
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the ANC support the Committee recommendation to send a letter to DDOT informing officials of the lack of one-way signage on Tennessee Ave. near Miner Elementary, and requesting proper signage be installed.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes and passed witho9ut objection.
701 10th Street, NE.  
Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC support the Committee’s recommendation to appeal DDOT’s decision to grant curb cut to the developer of the property at 701 10th Street NE.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holmes and passed without objection.

.
Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that the report of the Transportation Committee be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.
 9. New Business
Commission Communications:
Commissioner Fengler raised the issue of expanding the communication capacity of the ANC., and explore the possibilities of a Commission newsletter, webcasting of Commission meetings with closed caption service. He suggested referring the issues to the Community Outreach Committee.
Commissioner Schultheis suggested that mailing be looked at as a means of distributing a newsletter, and suggested placing it in stores and other distribution points.  Commissioner Holmes said he liked the idea, but wasn’t completely comfortable with the webcast.  Commissioner Marshall suggested walking to the individual residences in each SMD to distribute the newsletter. 

Ms. Nelson said it was already on the agenda of her committee, and she was also planning to look at interpreters for the meetings.

1637 E Street NE 

Commissioner Nixon reported that the Martin Pollack Project and DC Child and Family Services are planning a residential Teen Bridge Program  at  1637 E Street NE for 10 “difficult to place” males.  It is in an R-4 area, and the Zoning Committee will look into the zoning aspects of the project.  The building has a Certificate of Occupancy for a four-unit residential building Motion: Commissioner Nixon moved that the ANC write a letter to DCRA seeking a clarification of the status of the building.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler and passed without objection
Motion: Commissioner Nixon asked the ANC to make a FOIA request from the MPD for crime information specific to the area surrounding the proposed project.  It was seconded by Commissioner Mack.  It passed without objection.  However, Commissioner Fengler said that the information was available without making a FOIA request, which would only delay receipt of the information.
 10. Community comments
Omar Mahmoud thanked Drew Ronnenberg and Rich Luna for their work and expertise on the curb cut at 710 10th Street.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 pm.
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